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Term 2 Reporting 

The publication of this newsletter coincides with the release of HTH studentsô Semester 
one report cards. This report card is an overview of a studentôs performance on tests, 
quizzes, assignments, and classroom activities for all courses in the first semester which 
ended February 2nd. Please review each course with your child considering the mark 
achieved and the accompanying set of comments. Rounded averages are indicated on 
report cards and is calculated based on all courses a student is taking.  

  

Calculation of Honour Roll and Principalôs List  

Junior High  

Calculation of Principal's List: 90% minimum in each of the five core subjects* 

Calculation of Honour Roll: 80% minimum in each of the five core subjects*  

  

*Five Core Subjects: English, French, Math, Science, Social Studies   

  

Note: Calculation of PL and HR does not include electives since the amount and nature 

of student evaluation in these courses (short duration) is not reflective of the progress of 

the students throughout the year.  

  

Senior High  

Calculation of Principal's List: 90% overall average  

Calculation of Honour Roll: 80% overall average  

Parent ï Teacher Interviews  

We invite all parents and students to meet with their teachers at our Parent-Teacher 
Conferences on Tuesday February 13th. Conferences will be held in teacherôs classrooms 
between 12:30 - 3:30 pm and 5:30 - 8:00 pm, by appointment through the OPTIS online 
booking system (www.hths.k12.nf.ca). Conferences should not exceed ten minutes in 
duration. If more time is needed, parents are encouraged to arrange another time to meet 
with the teacher.  
  

Tuesday, Feb. 13th PM 

There will not be any classes for all students in the afternoon on Tuesday, Feb. 13th due 

to Parent Teacher Interviews. Buses will pick up students at 11:00 AM.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.hths.k12.nf.ca/
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http://www.hths.k12.nf.ca/


Holy Trinity High School     Parent Newsletter  

February 8th, 2018  
 

[www.hths.k12.nf.ca]  2  

  

Important Dates 

February 13 ï Parent Teacher Interviews (12:30 - 3:30 pm and 5:30 - 8:00 pm) 

February 16 ï 19 ï Mid Winter Break  

February 14 ï Valentineôs Day  

February 22 ï Pink Shirt Day / Anti-Bullying Day 

February 25 ï March 3 ï Freedom to Read Week 

March 30 ï April 6 ï Easter Break 
 
Duke of Edinburgh 

The Duke of Edinburgh is an Award program that is open to young people ages 14 - 24. 
This Award challenges youth to try new things and work at activities they are passionate 
about.  It is a process of personal and social development where youth learn from new 
experiences they have and discover hidden capabilities and talents.  Plus it looks 
fantastic on a scholarship application, resume or application to a post-secondary 
institution.  This Award is spread to over 140 countries and territories.  Once enrolled, 
the applicant will focus on the four main areas of the Award:  service, skill, physical 
recreation and adventurous journey.   
 
At HTH students are working on all three levels of this award:  bronze, silver and gold. 

So far this year we had 21 students become certified in emergency first aid on January 

27th.  We currently have students volunteering in hospitals, with varying youth sports 

programs, seniors homes, food banks and with many more organizations.  

If your child is interested in joining the Duke of Edinburgh team at HTH, you can contact 

Ms. Vanessa Furey at vanessafurey@nlesd.ca for more information or look at their 

website at www.dukeofed.org to start an online application. Students can still join at any 

time. 

 

Prom News 

Grade 12 students are reminded that Prom Fees are now due. If you have outstanding 

fees please send them in to Ms. Channing. All students should have also filled out the 

Google Form found on the schoolôs webpage. This form is important as it will provide us 

with necessary information about guests, allergies etc.  

 

 

mailto:vanessafurey@nlesd.ca
http://www.dukeofed.org/
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EF Tour for 2018-19 

Holy Trinity is in the process of planning its EF tour trip for the 2018 - 19 school year.  The 

trip will take place during the Easter holidays of that school year.  If you would like more 

information about the trip please contact Mr. Power at the school. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Drama 

Ms. Lisa Clarke, Drama Educator, spearheaded the Variety Show at Christmas and 
ensured that it was incredibly inclusive.  All students were encouraged and invited to 
participate. Hockey players, singers, musicians, dancers, cheerleaders, mummers, elves, 
among others, all of various academic and cognitive ability, wholly participated and 
enjoyed the performances.  Food and money collected at the Variety Show was delivered 
to our local Food Bank. 

 

During this term in Drama class, students were given an assignment where they had to 
choose 5 emotions and show what those emotions looked like.  To do this, they created 
a short scene and then used the IMovie app to create an Emotions Video complete with 
title page, captions and credits.  Students learned valuable lessons about the process of 
planning, coordinating and producing the final product in film.  Coinciding with the film 
award season, students then reflected on the process of video production.  They 
completed a peer evaluation which included a viewing and voting process where they 
voted for the best artists in a variety of categories.  Of the 40 videos created during this 
process, the video submitted by Charlie Crocker received the most 
nominations.  Congratulations on a great job! 
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Art Spot 

Art and Design 2200 and Clothing and Textile students tried their hands at Rug Hooking 

this term. With money provided through a grant from the Government of Newfoundland 

and Labrador, these students were taught, supplied with materials and created their own 

Christmas Hooked Rugs. Both teachers and staff were excited and challenged by the 

traditional art form. Below are some sample works created by our students.  

   

Be sure to check out our Art Blog, HTH Art Spot, where you can find information about 

ongoing or upcoming projects, interesting contests and all things art related at HTH.  It 

can be found through Ms. Channingôs webpage or by visiting hthart.blogspot.com.  

English Department  

Grade 8: Scripps Spelling Bee  

Mr. Dwayne Hackett, English Educator, is organizing and facilitating the Scripps Spelling 

Bee Contest for Holy Trinity High School.  The prospective winner in grade 8 is set to 

compete in the next round of competition at Holy Heart of Mary High School later this 

month.  We are still looking for more grade 8 participants.  Please encourage your child 

to get involved. (Email: dwaynehackett@nlesd.ca) 

According to Ms. Elizabeth Norman, English Educator, the grade 8ôs are currently 

completing a novel study on Flipped by Wendelin Van Drannen. They are really enjoying 

it.  ñFlipped is a romance told from two points of view. The first time Juli Baker saw Bryce 

Loski, she ñflippedò. The first time Bryce saw Juli, he thought she was totally annoying. 

Thatôs pretty much the norm for these two neighbors until the eighth grade, when, just as 

Juli is realizing Bryce isnôt as wonderful as she thought, Bryce is starting  

to see that Juli is actually great. The two teenagers begin to look beyond appearances 

and learn whatôs really important.ò 

 

mailto:hthart@blogspot.com
mailto:dwaynehackett@nlesd.ca
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Grade 9: Visual Representations & Novel Essay 

Grade 9 students in Mrs. McNivenôs English class provided visual representations of 

various short stories. 
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Mrs. Alma McNiven, taught the novel, After the War to her grade 9 students.  Brady 

Gibbons wrote the following essay on theme. 

After the War 

By: Brady Gibbons - Grade 9 

Teacher: Mrs. Alma McNiven 

Eleanor Roosevelt once said, ñYou gain strength, courage, and confidence by every 

experience in which you really stop to look fear in the face. You are able to say to 

yourself, 'I lived through this horror. I can take the next thing that comes along.ôò This is 

especially true for the novel After the War by Carol Matas where characters gained 

strength from their horrific and tragic experiences. Therefore, in the novel, one of the 

main themes shown is courage in the face of danger. This theme was developed in the 

setting, character, and conflict. 

There were many settings in the novel that were dangerous. Setting is the time, place, 

and circumstance of where a story takes place. To illustrate, when Ruth, Nate, Miriam, 

and their group reached the Czechoslovakia border, Nate said he would go and try to 

bribe the guards so they could get across, even though he knew that this was the most 

dangerous part of the whole journey. Nate said, ñIôm going to try and bribe themé  
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If it doesnôt work, you two take them across.ò. This quote proves that there was courage 

in the face of danger in the setting because even though Nate knew that it would be very 

dangerous and he wouldnôt know what the soldiers would do to him, he still risked his life 

to walk up to the drunk and armed guards and try to bribe them in order to get across the 

border. Another example of a setting where there was bravery when facing danger is 

when Ruth was having a flashback about when she was in captivity in Auschwitz, she 

was on a forced march and she had to be careful to walk carefully and not stumble or 

trip or else she would be killed. Ruth remembers, ñWe marched in columns of two by two 

away from Auschwitzé If you stumbled you were shot. So I concentrated on putting one 

foot in front of the other, picking up one foot, put it down, pick it up, put it down.ò This 

quote proves that Ruth was determined in the face of danger because she knew that if 

she so much as stumbles a bit she would be shot. So even though she was probably 

starving, thirsty, and very uncomfortable in what she was wearing and every other way 

possible, she had to not give up and push through it if she wanted to survive. Out of many 

of the dangerous settings in the novel, the incident at the Czechoslovakia border and the 

concentration camp were two of them. 

There were many instances where characters had to be courageous in the face of danger 

in order to survive. A character is a person in a novel, play, or movie. In fact, one time 

when audacity was shown in the face of danger in the characters was after Nate was 

arrested by the guards at the Czechoslovakia border and Ruth tells Miriam, ñIôm going to 

go over there and try and free Nateé The soldiers clamber into a cart, continue to talk 

and laugh and shoot their gunsò. This is proof that Ruth was brave in the face of danger 

because she knew that if she was caught while trying to free Nate she could have been 

arrested or even killed. The soldiers at the time were drinking and shooting their guns 

into the air so their judgement and decision-making was impaired so Ruth could have 

easily been shot on the spot, but to her, saving her friend was more important. Secondly, 

Ruth had a flashback when she was back in the German factories making bullets for the 

German army, a Polish Kapo taught her how to make the bullets so they would misfire. 

She made the bullets like this from then on, but she knew that if she was caught she 

would definitely be killed. Her flashback went like this, ñI stood on a box in the factory 

making bullets for the German army, bullets that would kill my cousins, my friendsé I 

used to mutter and curse as I made the bullets. One day the Polish Kapoé She showed 

me how to make the casings so they would misfireò. This quote proves there was courage 

in the face of danger in the characters because the quote reveals how Ruth, along with 

the other workers in the factory were so willing to risk their lives and make themselves 

vulnerable to the chance of having to suffer if they were caught, just so they could do as 

much as they could to interfere with the Nazi objective and do whatever they could to 
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save more innocent lives. The incidents that occurred at the Czechoslovakia border and 

the German factory were two of the many times when characters had to have moral 

strength in order to keep on surviving. 

There was always some type of conflict in the book, from beginning to end the characters 

were under constant struggles or dangers. Internal conflict is a struggle a person 

experiences within themselves, such as making a difficult decision, dealing with the loss 

of a loved one, or in Ruthôs case, having to endure such torture, oppression, and 

persecution that the Jewish people did. To illustrate this, at the beginning of the book 

Ruth had a flashback about how the smoke from the concentration camp endlessly 

seared the sky and how her Mother and sister Hannah were marched off, she describes 

how these flashbacks come to her suddenly and without warning, ñSmoke endlessly 

seared the sky overhead. Mother and Hannah were marched off. Perhaps it was their 

ashes that fell on me later that day...  I hate these memories, they come at me just like a 

ghost in the graveyard.ò. This quote shows how there was moral strength in the face of 

danger in the conflict because it reveals to us how Ruth was struggling internally with the 

entire situation as well as with the many other conflicts. It shows us that during all of her 

captivity she was able to keep her emotions out of her mind and that is what helped her 

survive. Finally, the last example of moral strength that was displayed in the face of 

danger is when Nate was talking to the Czech guards in Hebrew, while showing the 

guards everyoneôs documents. Nate said to them, ñYou are stupid idiots and probably 

couldnôt tell if we were from the Moon but weôre not from the Moon although many of us 

feel [as if] weôre from another planet.ò. This quote was the most powerful quote in the 

book. Its meaning almost perfectly matches how the Jewish people felt during and after 

the war. Society made them feel so unwanted and like they didn't belong to the point 

where they felt like they were legitimately from another planet. The Germans began to 

exterminate them like they were aliens or parasites that no one wanted. This external 

conflict was the direct result of the anti-Semitic views of many people in society. The 

Jewish children had to be brave in order to survive such hatred. Throughout the whole 

novel, the characters were always under some type of conflict but Ruth's internal conflict 

and the external conflict with the Jewish people went through were too big examples of 

it. 

So, in the book, one would see repeatedly the theme is that the characters showed 

strength while in situations facing danger. This was seen in the setting because the 

characters were able to keep themselves together no matter where, or what type of 

situation they were in. While also displayed in the characters, it is shown how  
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regardless of what was thrown at them, what experiences they went through, how many 

of their friends or loved ones were killed. They somehow pushed through all of the 

thoughts and dreadful things they had going on in their heads. Lastly, this is shown in 

the conflict because of how the Jewish people in general had to deal with the immense 

hatred and hostility they had on their backs in that era.  Today, in our quite civilized 

society, people often do not have to endure nearly as much hate and unwantedness as 

Jewish people did back in the World War II era. People take for granted how much 

freedom and safety they have in their country and people need to take care to ensure 

that in the future all socioeconomic groups are treated nicely with fairness, respect and 

equality, or else history may repeat itself once again. 

 

Grades 10, 11 and 12 

Students just completed their midterm exams and are busy engaging in the curriculum 

for the second half of the year.  Most courses are starting with an independent novel, 

where students have the opportunity to choose a novel from a list prescribed by the 

Department of Education.  Also this semester, students will be analyzing plays, and 

Grades 10 and 11 students will be engaging in research. 

 

2018 Public Exam Preparation Program (Night School) 

This 48 hour program will be offered at Gonzaga High School, from February 20th to 

June 12, 2018.  Classes will be held on Tuesday (Math/Science) and Thursday 

(English/Social Studies) evenings each week from 7:00 pm to 10:00 pm. There will be 

no classes over Easter Week and any sessions missed due to inclement weather will be 

made up throughout the program. 
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French Department 

Grade 8 Français 

As part of the Grade 8 Francais unit "Des Gens Remarquables", both of Mme. Codner's 

classes contributed to the Choices for Youth Stocking Campaign in December. Students 

brought in toiletries, clothing, money donations and some students even filled a full 

stocking to contribute! We were delighted that there was enough donations and money 

collected to fill 19 stockings for this very important youth outreach program. Bravo Grade 

8's; you really are "des gens remarquables!" 

 

Summer Program in French for Grade 9 Students 
 

Grade 9 students can apply for a bursary to attend a 3-week summer program at Campus 
Notre-Dame-du-Foy (Saint-Augustin-de-Desmaures, Québec). The Grade 9 program is 
open to all Grade 9 students, regardless of their level of French (beginner to advanced). 
Bursaries are paid directly to the institution and cover tuition, registration fee, room and 
board, instructional materials and all compulsory activities. Bursary recipients are 
responsible for their own transportation costs and pocket money.   
Application Form. New applications will posted by the end of February 2018 at  

 http://www.ed.gov.nl.ca/edu/k12/french/bursaries.html 
 

 

http://www.ed.gov.nl.ca/edu/k12/french/bursaries.html
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Summer Program in French for Level I Students 
 

Grade 10 students can apply for a bursary to attend a 4-week French summer program 
at Collège Saint-Charles-Garnier, Laval University campus, Québec City. The Grade 10 
program is open to all Grade 10 students, regardless of their level of French (beginner 
to advanced). Bursaries are paid directly to the institution and cover tuition, registration 
fee, room and board, instructional materials and all compulsory activities. Bursary 
recipients are responsible for their own transportation costs, pocket money and for the 
cost of optional excursions. 

Application deadline: mid-late March.  Applications will be available the end of 
February at http://www.ed.gov.nl.ca/edu/k12/french/bursaries.html 

Explore Bursary Program (French Second Language) 
 

Explore is for Grade 11 and 12 students as well as post-secondary students who wish to 
learn or improve their knowledge of the other official language and discover the culture 
of a different region. To apply, you must be a Canadian citizen or permanent resident of 
Canada. This five-week program is an opportunity to discover the culture of a different 
region and meet new people while improving your language skills. Anglophones can 
experience French culture, learn the French language and travel to another region of 
Canada. Bursaries are paid directly to the institution and cover tuition fees for the 
courses, instructional materials, meals and accommodations, workshops, and other 
mandatory activities are offered to participants and are available in the spring or summer 
in over 19 institutions all across Canada. Visit www.myexplore.ca for more information 
and how to apply. 

 
Application deadline: February 15, 2018.  For more information go to 
http://www.ed.gov.nl.ca/edu/k12/french/bursaries.html 

 

Math Department  

 

On February 27th our grade 9, 10 and 11 students will be writing the University of 
Waterloo Math competitions and two of our grade 12 students will be writing the Canadian 
Computing Competition. Congratulations to our Junior High students who attended the 
Junior High Math League on November 24th sponsored by NLESD. Also, on February 
22nd, four of our Level I math students will be participating in the Senior High Math 
League competition.  Good Luck to all of our students as they participate in these very 
worthwhile activities. 

http://www.ed.gov.nl.ca/edu/k12/french/bursaries.html
http://www.myexplore.ca/
http://www.ed.gov.nl.ca/edu/k12/french/bursaries.html
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Students are encouraged to use online resources when preparing for any test, quizzes, 
assignment or exams. Some of these resources include,  Online Practice and Review 
Tools offered by NLESD and can be access through the following web address 
https://www.nlesd.ca/families/onlinetools.jsp and CDLI which offers videos and online 
tutoring to students and can be access at www.cdli.ca . 
 

 

Science Department  

 

Lego Robotics 
 

The HTH Lego Robotics team competed in the First Lego League competition in 
November, 2017 and had an outstanding performance.  This yearôs challenge asked 
students to explore the engineering aspects surrounding how we obtain and use water 
and the team put together a great project and robotics program to impress judges. The 
team won a 2nd place award in robot design by designing a modular robot that will be 
able to used for various tasks for years to come. Great work!    

 

 

 

https://www.nlesd.ca/families/onlinetools.jsp
http://www.cdli.ca/
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HTH Makerspace 
 

Makerspaces are collaborative workspaces inside schools or other facilities for making, 
learning, exploring and sharing that use various tech tools and are designed to help to 
equip students with critical 21st century skills in the fields of science, technology, 
engineering and math (STEM).  Engineering students from Memorial University will be 
working out of HTH's makerspace to help students create projects and see them through 
to completion. Projects may involve the use of our brand new 3D printer. Projects can be 
worked on during lunchtime and any interested students should contact Mr. Grant 
(matthewgrant@nlesd.ca) for more details. 

 
 
Upcoming Science Events: 

 

¶ Two students, Jasper Rubin and Jack Combden, will be competing in the The 
Canadian Computing Competition (CCC) offered through the University of 
Waterloo in February.  The CCC is a fun challenge for secondary school students 
with an interest in programming. It is an opportunity for students to test their ability 
in designing, understanding and implementing algorithms and we wish these 
students the best of luck in this challenge! 
 

¶ Approximately 25 senior high students will be participating in Letôs Talk Science 
Lab Extravaganza Days on February 23rd.  This is an enrichment event that 
provides students with the opportunity to explore their interests and potential future 
areas of study in science.  Memorial University faculties of Biology, Biochemistry, 
Chemistry, Computer Science, Engineering, Earth Science, Medicine, Pharmacy, 
Psychology and Human Kinetics provide workshops, exciting activities and lab 
demonstrations.  Lab Extravaganza Days is about broadening horizons and having 
fun! 
 

¶ The Letôs Talk Science Challenge will take place in April at Memorial 
University.  We will have several teams of Grade 8 students take part in this 
exciting question and answer competition which helps students build upon their 
science, technology, engineering and math (STEM) knowledge. This experience 
also helps build students' skills in team collaboration, cooperative learning, critical 
thinking and problem solving.  The Holy Trinity High Tigers have received 
numerous awards in the past and are sure to have another great experience this 
year! 
 

mailto:matthewgrant@nlesd.ca
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¶ Members of the the underwater robotics team will be competing in the Marine 
Advanced Technology Education (MATE) NL Regional ROV Competition on May 
5th at the Fisheries and Marine Institute of Memorial University. Students have 
been working diligently to design their remotely operated vehicle (ROV), and tools 
to complete missions and we are excited to see their ROV in 
action!  Team  progress updates can be found on Twitter @SHARKROVMarrazo.   

 

Social Studies Department  

Canada Roots Trip 

This year's Canadian Roots Tour was an outstanding success. With our largest group 

ever, we had 102 students and 13 teachers who traveled to Ottawa, Quebec City and 

Montreal over the recent long weekend. During the trip, the travelers attended the 

Remembrance Day Ceremonies at the National War Memorial in Ottawa, watching the 

service and laying their own poppies on the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier. The visits to 

the War Museum and Parliament Buildings were amazing as we saw the location of our 

National Government. The group visited the National Gallery, the Museum of Natural 

History and many other sites along the way. The Social Studies curriculum in Grade 9 

focuses on Canadian identity and this trip truly allowed students to see different aspects 

of the history and lifestyles of Canada. 

The cold in Quebec City was quite bitter, but that didn't stop the group from walking 

through the Lower Town of Quebec City and seeing all of the Christmas setups in the 

area. Visiting an old prison-turned-college showed the travelers the changes over time 

in the Quebec City area, as did the folk dancing at the Sugar Shack, a Maple Syrup Farm 

just outside the city. From there, we traveled to Montreal, where students had a chance 

to explore the Bio-dome, ride the subway, play laser tag, had a walking tour of the Old  
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Port section of the city and, for many of them, to attend an NHL Hockey Game at the Bell 

Centre. It was a busy six days, with lots to see and learn for our students. Definitely a 

worthwhile trip for all of these new travelers. Hopefully, future trips will be as popular and 

successful.  

 

Law 2204 

Students in Law have begun to learn about how laws are passed in Canada.  They have 

studied the process of how a bill gets read and debated before the House of Commons, 

in the Parliament Building in Ottawa.  It is then reviewed before the chamber of sober-

second thought, the Senate.  Students have also learned that court cases can be 

appealed to the highest court in the land, The Supreme Court of Canada.  The following 

photos were taken last week during the grade 9 Canada Roots tour where HTH teachers 

and students were privileged to visit these sites. 
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Remembrance Day 2017 

The Remembrance Day assemblies for both junior and senior high were held on Nov 
9th, 2017. It went very smoothly, involving cadets, legion members and school students 
and staff. The planning for this event was elaborate, involving several teachers on the 
Remembrance Day committee. Mr. Connors was emcee for the event; Mr. Ron Collins 
directed the band. This year was the 100th anniversary of the Battle of Beaumont Hamel 
 
and our school had its largest roll call to date for Jr. & Sr. high. The roll call list is for 
members of our communities that have served or are currently serving in the Canadian 
armed forces. Thanks to all other teachers who participated in the organization or running 
of our assembly.  This year there was representation from all branches of the cadet 
program, Jr. fire-fighters and Guide leaders. Thank-you to all the student readers, singers 
and band members once again for their dedication to our schoolôs Remembrance 
assembly. Special thanks to Mr. Joedy Wall for being our guest speaker this year. 
 
           

   

                                          

         Tommy Ricketts (NFLD Regiment)  John Shiwak (NFLD Regiment 

 

 


